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MINUTES OF THE TANDRIDGE YOUTH LEAGUE AGM HELD ON MONDAY 10TH OF JUNE 2024 AT HSBC SPORTS & SOCIAL CLUB, LENNARD ROAD, BECKENHAM, KENT, BR3 1QW.
The meeting commenced at 20.05pm.

League Chairman John Plummer opened the meeting by thanking all those in attendance, and the went on to say that it is at this time of the year that we remember those that made a tremendous contribution to the League through the work they put in through their Clubs, also a young player that are no longer with us.

Graham Clarke Petts Wood, James Howarth FC Elmstead and Daniel Qevani.
John Plummer asked that we hold a minute’s silence to commemorate their Passing.
1. Minutes of Annual General Meeting 12.06.2023.                      
The minutes had been on the League Website for a considerable amount of time, John Plummer asked for a proposer that these were a true account of the business of the 2023-24 AGM.

Proposed: AFC Croydon Athletic and seconded AFC Shortlands all in favour. 

2. Any business arising from Minutes of the 12.06.2023.  
 There were not matters arising from these minutes.

3. Receive and adopt Annual Report 2023-24.                              
John Plummer addressed the meeting through his Chairmans (Annual) Report, emphasising the following.

4. Receive and adopt Balance Sheet and Statement of Accounts 2023-24
· 
This is my 20th annual report for the AGM. Probably time to start looking for a successor. The League needs new blood and fresh ideas to sustain and build for the ever changing future. If you can think of anybody in your Club who might be interested in joining the financial department of the Management Committee, then we’d love to hear from you.

· Our Financial Year runs from 1st May to the 30th April and therefore the figures presented in the accompanying Financial Statements cover the 12 months from 1st May 2023. The figures presented in the Statements provide a ‘snapshot’ of the League’s funds on 30th April 2024 and as usual, the Statements identify the source of the funds coming into the League and the uses to which the funds were applied.

· Headlines from the 23/24 Numbers: In this report I will not attempt a detailed commentary on all the numbers which appear in the Statements; instead, I will make a few observations and otherwise leave the figures to speak for themselves. 

· Team Entry Fees were boosted by an increase in membership and rose by 9.58% (after the increase of 32% the previous year).

· Fines also increased substantially due mainly to the policy of seeking better compliance with the rules for match day procedures. As a result, fines rose by 91% and essentially returned to the level of fines we were getting accustomed to in the years immediately preceding Covid.

· These two item’s Fees and Fines are the main reason why (when transfers between the Accounts are excluded) the League’s income was greater than expenditure by an unusually high 21.4% (the previous season the increase was a modest 3.4%).

· Nobody likes getting fines, but fines are used at all levels of football, to encourage us all to do what the Rules tell us we should be doing, when we should be doing it. Some fines are more contentious than others and sometimes may seem to the recipient, to be of dubious merit. 

· It is not the policy of the Management Committee to use fines as a way of increasing our funds and having received a greater than budgeted for ‘balance of payments’ we are delighted to make a major financial announcement which you may have seen advertised on the website, 

· But before that, just a few more comments from the Statements. 

· We saw another increase in player transfers which generated admin fees of £1,810. The number of player transfers have increased by 91½% in two years. The admin fee for transfers has been the same for the past 22 years and has obviously been eroded by inflation. If the admin fee had been increased in line with inflation it would now be £21.90, however, we now intend to increase it to £15 for next season.

·  Like everywhere else, we’ve noticed significant upward pressure on our costs, but we endeavour to control our expenditure wherever possible, whilst always being conscious of the need to maintain the offering of league and cup competitions.

· Trophy Costs remain the largest single item of expenditure at £24,272

· Whilst trying to achieve a reasonable balance between income and expenditure, we are also mindful of the need to have reserves which are sufficient to meet unexpected circumstances or unforeseen events. These reserves were needed during the pandemic years and allowed us to offer very significant financial help to Clubs, as we returned after the Lockdowns.

· Distribution of Fines
My primary aim as Treasurer is to provide the strong financial platform from which the League can efficiently operate its many Divisions, Fixture Groups and the steadily growing number of ‘cup’ competitions. We seek to achieve this financial strength by maintaining a tight control over our costs and expenses (especially administration costs) and to ensure that, as a result, our Clubs receive full value for the subscriptions they pay. 

· In seeking to balance our income with expenditure, we neither wish to unnecessarily increase our reserves, nor operate at a financial loss. We do not need to carry unnecessarily large reserves, which brings me back to tonight’s major announcement.

· The Financial Statement reports that member clubs paid total fines of £22,455.

· I am delighted to announce that we intend to distribute 100% of this figure to Member Clubs by means of large reductions in next season’s team entry fees, the scale of which will be as follows and confirmed when you receive your Entry Fee Invoice at the end of July.

· The reduced Team Entry Fees for Existing Member Clubs are 


Under 7 & Under 8 - Just £25 per team (down from £40) 


Under 9 and Under 10 - £30 per team (down from £50)   


Under 11 and Under 12 - £35 per team (down from £65) 


Under 13 and older - £40 per team (down from £70)

These numbers have been chosen with the aim of distributing 100% of the £22,455 received in fines.

· As in all previous years and as required by League Rules, our accounts, will be submitted to our sanctioning association the London Football Association. 

· Our auditor, for the financial year is Mr David Wright who is not associated with any club.

· And finally, I must acknowledge the magnificent help and support I have received all season long from my dear friend and colleague Rocky Horton, and who works tirelessly as our Fines Administrator and Assistant Treasurer. He too is pleased to see the fines he has worked so hard to collect, being distributed amongst the membership, ultimately for the benefit of your players.

· I also sincerely thank all Club Secretaries for their cooperation and friendship during the past financial year and wish you all well for next season.
· Steve asked that if there were anyone interested in joining the financial team that he would welcome someone to come and work alongside him.

John Plummer asked that the financial accounts were adopted.
Proposed by The Warren and seconded by Old Wilsonians, all in favour with no matters arising.                                                                                                   
5. Presentation of New Clubs.                                                        
Derek Harris addressed the meeting by refereeing to the application of new Clubs as listed on page 12, identifying the Clubs that had been interviewed by the Committee.
Derek referred to a number of the Clubs being established and previous members of this League, and it was pleasing to see that they are returning teams to the League and in particular Orpington FC who were entering with 23 teams that will almost certainly improve the competitiveness of the League.

Derek also mentioned that a further 3 Clubs have now completed applications and there are 5 more Clubs who have been sent application forms with new leads coming in daily.
Derek asked if there were any objections to any of the recommendations, there being no objections Derek asked that the Clubs are accepted en-bloc.

Prosed by the League Committee and seconded by Lewisham Tigers and passed with all in favour.

6. Constitution of the League Season 2024-25.  
Derek Harris advised that although Club applications are higher than any other year it was not possible to predict the constitution of the League, with so many imponderables.
Applications and best estimates suggest that the League will have circa of 900 teams with 105 probable Girl’s teams. The increase in Girls teams if due in the main to hard work at Club Level with many existing Clubs increasing the number of teams and there are also a number of member Clubs starting Girls teams.
It is estimated that the Constitution will be very similar to the season just completed, although the League Committee is struggling to maintain the number of Cup finals they present, without people coming forward to help run the events we may have to reduce the number of competitions.

We have laid out our best guess on the constitution on pages 13 and 14 in the AGM pack.
7. Election of Officers and Management Committee. 
The list of officers prepared to stand for the new season along with several new nominations can be viewed on pages 15 and 16 in the AGM Pack 
John Plummer stood the Committee down and asked Rob Cairney (Vice President) to take the meeting. Rob Cairney said some words about the committee that had been stood down and asked that the meeting accepted John Plummer as the League Chairman for season 2024-25 and that the committee be voted en-bloc.
Proposed by Furzedown Lions and seconded by AFC Croydon Athletic, all in favour.

8. Appointment of Auditors.                                                           Page 17
Steve Davis proposed that David Wright is retained as the |League auditor, David is independent with no ties to the League or its members, he is also very diligent and makes sure that we adhere to good accounting practice. 
Seconded by Lewisham Tigers with all in favour.

9. Alteration of League Rules (as required by the Football Association). Steve Davis advised.
A) Changes to the Standard Code of Rules (SCORY)

All Youth Leagues are required to draft their Rules in conformity with the Football Association’s Standard Code of Rules for Youth Competitions. Leagues may add to the core of the Standard Code which is mandatory.

The Standard Code of Rules was first made compulsory for season 2003-04 and has been subject to amendment in all subsequent years. 

This year The FA has made sixteen (16) changes to the Standard Code for Youth Leagues (SCORY) 

These are far too many to list here and in any event we have no influence or ability to do anything other than incorporate the amendments into our own Rules.

However, the majority of these amendments are simply to clarify or simplify an existing rule, or make it easier to understand.

To view the full list of these amendments, go to the League Website: Home>League>Other>Downloads>Other> SCORY 2024-25 Rationale
------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------

(B) Changes to other Rules

League Rule 20 explains matches in our League must be played in accordance with IFAB’s Laws of the Game and for Mini Soccer, the Laws in the Mini Soccer Handbook.

The FA’s ‘no deliberate heading trial’ has now concluded and led to these changes in the Mini Soccer Handbook.

There are TWO compulsory Law changes for Mini Soccer teams at U7, U8 and U9 next season. (But not U10’s).

Law 12 - Fouls and misconduct
For U7s, U8’s and U9s (2024/25 season) and for Under 7s to Under 10s (2025/26 season); 
deliberately heading the ball is an offence punishable by an indirect free kick.
• The indirect free kick is taken at the point where the ball was deliberately headed, except:

Where a player deliberately heads the ball within their own penalty area, the referee will stop the game and restart with an indirect free kick to the opposition from the nearest side line of the penalty area where the offence took place.

In mini soccer all free kicks are direct, except when a deliberate header has occurred
Law 15 – Pass-In or Dribble-In
U7, U8 & U9 (2024/25) AND U7-U10 (2025/26)
When the whole of the ball passes over the touchline, on the ground or in the air, instead of a throw-in, a pass-in or dribble-in is awarded. 
• A kicker taking a pass-in may choose to touch the ball again before it is touched by another player. A goal cannot be scored directly from a pass-in.

The FA say they will be providing the relevant guidance to leagues, clubs, coaches, referees and will work closely with them over the coming weeks to ensure that they have the support they need to successfully implement the new rule from the start of next season.
Rule changes for season 2024 – 2025 - continued

(C) Rule 18 Qualification of Players

Introduction of a League ‘Trial’ for Mini Soccer player registrations (applicable to all Mini Soccer ages, namely U7 to U10 inclusive).

Proposed to add a new clause after 18 (A).1 and before clause (A).2(i) to acknowledge the 2024-25 trial.


2.   For Season 2024-25 a new registration procedure is being ‘trialled’ for the Mini Soccer age groups, namely U7 to U10 inclusive. The requirements and procedure for Mini Soccer teams during 2024-25 will be as described in the published Guidance Notes as shown on the League Website (Home>League>Procedures>Mini Soccer Registrations).
Rule 18. (A) 1 above continues to apply to ALL age groups.

With the exception of clause 18. (A) 2(iii) below, which continues to apply to Mini Soccer teams (U7 to U10), the remaining clauses of Rule 18.(A) will therefore apply only to age groups from U11 to U17/18.

The trial for Mini Soccer teams will also require a few minor insertions into Rule 20 (Conditions of Play) to simply acknowledge the trial and distinguish match day procedures.
10. Dates for commencement and conclusion of 2024-25 season.
Subject to clarification and guidance from the Football Association, and as specified in League Rule 20A (i) the League Season will commence on the 3rd of Sunday of September and conclude on the 2nd Sunday in May.
 
The current intention is therefore that the League Season will commence on Sunday 15th September 2024 and conclude on Sunday 11th May 2025, except for fixtures covered by the fourth paragraph contained in the League Rule 20A.

11. Registration Secretaries details for 2024-25.  
U7
Michelle Parker, 10 Clare Cottages, Bletchingley Surrey, RH1 4RE email: michelle.a.parker@sky.com  (07870 688701)

U8
Michelle Parker, 10 Clare Cottages, Bletchingley, Surrey, RH1 4RE Email michelle.a.parker@sky.com (07870 688701

U9
Michelle Parker, 10 Clare Cottages, Bletchingley, Surrey, RH1 4RE Email: michelle.a.parker@sky.com  (07870 688701)

U10
Shelley Kebir, 4 Sissinghurst Road, Croydon, Surrey. CR0 6NH Email: skebir@sky.com (07970 401486)

U11
K. Russell 123 Huntingfield Road, Putney, London, SW15 5EJ Email: Kevrussk71@gmail.com (020 8392 2213)

U12
E. Leroux   69 Huntingfield Road, Putney, London, SW15 5EA Email: busy_ed@hotmail.com (07912 090844)

U13
S. Tacon (Mrs) 15 Edith Road, South Norwood, London SE25 5QE Email: tylercodie@msn.com (07944 117325)

U14     K. Buge 7 Longlands Avenue, Coulsdon, Surrey, CR5 2QY
Email: buge.registrations@hotmail.com (020 8668 7867)
U15
Vacant
U16
H. Buge (Mrs) 7 Longlands Avenue, Coulsdon, Surrey, CR5 2QY Email: buge.registrations@hotmail.com (020 8668 7867)
U17/18 H. Buge (Mrs) 7 Longlands Avenue, Coulsdon, Surrey, CR5 2QY Email: buge.registrations@hotmail.com (020 8668 7867)
All registration issues are best put to the respective Registration Secretary in the first instance if you are unable to contact the appropriate Registration Secretary then address any issues to the League Secretary.

12. There was no other business of which notice has been given and accepted as being relevant to the A.G.M.
Secretaries Announcements.
i.

Derek Harris thanked all the Club Secretaries that have completed the new season application and asked those that have not yet started the application process to do so immediately as they are stopping the League from forming the divisions or next season.
Derek advised that the adult Supporter and Team Officials discipline has sunk to a new low, with all County FA’s struggling to keep up with the number of cases. Within our own League only last weekend a referee was attacked after the game by three parents. 

He then suggested that Clubs must take ownership of of their own discipline but all to often allow offenders back to run teams as soon as their suspensions are finished without taking any actions against these people or insisting on them taking some of the many FA courses available.

Michelle Parker was asked to introduce the new registration trial for the U7 to U10 age groups.

Michelle advised.
ii.

Roll Call. The following Clubs were not in attendance 
iii.

Presentation of any outstanding Division Awards.
iv.
Presentation of Sportsmanship Awards. 
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